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MINUTES


CITY COUNCIL RETREAT

JANUARY 13, 2008
 BRISBANE CITY HALL CONFERENCE ROOM, 140 VALLEY DRIVE, BRISBANE
CALL TO ORDER

Mayor Waldo called the meeting to order at 8:05 a.m. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Barnes, Bologoff, Conway, Richardson, and Mayor Waldo

Staff present:
City Manager Holstine, Administrative Services Director Schillinger, City Clerk Schroeder

WORKSHOP

A. Fiscal Year 2007-09 and Five-Year Financial Forecast Update

City Manager Holstine stated that the purpose of this second 2007-2009 budget workshop was to consider potential budget cuts to improve the City’s fiscal condition.  He said he talked with City employees and explained the need to save $1.6 million over the next 18 months to maintain a $5.5 million reserve.  He noted the City’s reserves are projected to decline to $5 million in the 2009-2011 budget, and then gradually increase in the following budget cycle.

Administrative Services Director Schillinger said that all potential budget cuts are being considered in light of the City’s goals and values.  He presented a list of values the City Council identified at the November 18 retreat.

Administrative Services Director Schillinger showed budget projections for the next five years and pointed out the projected operating deficit of approximately $2 million.  He noted that leaving vacant staff positions unfilled, deferring payment of the architectural fees for the library and the gymnasium, and deferring street repairs would result in substantial savings.  Administrative Services Director Schillinger said there are also some one-time revenue sources:  sales tax and property tax revenues are likely to be about $100,000 more than anticipated, the fringe benefit fund could be used to bolster the general fund and finance the City Hall project; the City could finance $500,000 for the City Hall project; and VWR could pay an additional $1 million for past sales taxes.

Administrative Services Director Schillinger provided a list of potential budget cuts identified by staff that would result in a 15 percent decrease, and he invited City Council comments and suggestions.  Mayor Barnes proposed reviewing and discussing each item on the list.

CM Conway observed that it would be helpful to indicate the budget line item numbers and dollar values of each item.

Councilmembers expressed support for eliminating television coverage of Planning Commission meetings.  City Manager Holstine clarified that no action would be taken on this or any other items until the Council approves a final list of budget cuts.

CM Waldo proposed eliminating the consultant for public access guidelines and the 50th anniversary project.

CM Richardson said she was comfortable cutting all of the items in the Communications category, and other Councilmembers agreed.

CM Conway asked about the possibility of wage freezes.  City Manager Holstine explained that the City has collective bargaining agreements in effect.  Administrative Services Director Schillinger advised that the contract for general employees and managers expires in 2011, and the contract for police and fire expires in June of 2008.  He said the City has the ability to revisit the cost-of-living increase if a recession takes place.  City Manager Holstine added that he will be meeting with each collective bargaining unit to discuss the City’s fiscal status.

Mayor Barnes expressed support for eliminating monthly birthday and anniversary celebrations, but recommended continuing the recognition program for long-term employees.  He noted this is a relatively small item that boosts employee morale and satisfaction.  

CM Bologoff said he had reservations about decreasing Sunrise Room hours; he observed that the City had just added new staff and was trying to increase participation.  He suggested checking with the staff involved to determine current levels of participation.

CM Waldo asked for information on Teen Center usage as well, and City Manager Holstine said he would provide that information.

Councilmembers had no further comments about other items in the Personnel category.

Referring to the Miscellaneous category, CM Waldo recommended not eliminating the City’s support for after-school bus transportation.  Other Councilmembers agreed that this program should be continued.

CM Bologoff expressed concern about cutting the subsidy for senior meals.  He said volunteers are already assisting with food preparation and serving, so the City’s cost was already very low. Mayor Barnes asked the staff to determine the amount of the City’s expenditure for this program.  CM Richardson said she thought the subsidy was about $20,000.  Mayor Barnes requested more information on the activities funded by the subsidy.

CM Waldo said he felt strongly about not cutting the urban forest management program.  He noted the City has just begun to address this important fire safety issue.  CM Conway asked the staff to indicate the dollar amount for this item.  Mayor Barnes proposed revisiting this item after the dollar amount is identified.

CM Bologoff expressed support for continuing this program to help reduce the risk of wildfires.

CM Richardson said the City’s Skyline Community College subsidy goes directly to students for tuition, and she recommended keeping this $2,500 in the budget.  Other councilmembers expressed support for continuing this subsidy.

CM Richardson questioned the need to continue participation on the Airport Roundtable.  After some discussion, the Council concluded that Brisbane should continue its involvement with this group.

Mayor Barnes asked if there were other memberships the Council wanted to continue, and he asked the staff to provide a list.  City Manager Holstine said this item includes staff memberships in professional organizations.  CM Richardson remarked that terminating memberships could affect the ability of councilmembers to attend important conferences.  City Manager Holstine recommended considering cuts in the Council’s travel budget as well.

Councilmembers agreed that elimination of ceremonial events should be considered.

Mayor Barnes clarified that the scavenger company provided a certain number of dumpsters for the annual yard waste clean-up, and the City paid for extra dumpsters.  City Manager Holstine estimated the cost to the City was about $8,000.  Mayor Barnes noted that encouraging clean-up is a proactive step to keep storm drains free of debris and enlisting community support.  He asked the staff to estimate what percentage of dumpsters the City supplies for this event.  Administrative Services Director Schillinger said the City usually provides about half the dumpsters needed.  Councilmembers agreed this program should be continued.

CM Conway said Sunset Scavenger Company might be willing to provide supplemental dumpsters, and he suggested checking with that company.  Mayor Barnes pointed out that South San Francisco Scavenger is responsible for meeting Brisbane’s diversion target and may be unwilling to allow Sunset Scavenger to pick up yard waste.  City Manager Holstine commented that South San Francisco Scavenger might be willing to pay for additional dumpsters.  He said the staff will discuss these possibilities with the company.

City Manager Holstine advised that the City Council spends about $10,000 per year to have minutes of City Council meetings transcribed.  He noted that Planning Commission and Open Space and Ecology Committee meetings are also transcribed.

CM Conway observed that video archiving and other new technology allow the City to preserve a verbatim record of what took place.  City Clerk Schroeder said she frequently refers to the meeting minutes to research particular items for the staff and members of the public, and this process would be more difficult and time-consuming without a summary.

City Manager Holstine proposed trying action minutes for a year to see if they meet the City’s needs.

CM Waldo asked about the cost of televising of Planning Commission meetings, and City Manager Holstine estimated about $20,000.  He said the City spends about $10,000 per year for transcription of Planning Commission minutes.

CM Waldo asked how many people watch the televised meetings.  City Manager Holstine responded that there are no statistics available about the number of viewers.

CM Waldo suggested not televising Planning Commission meetings and continuing to have minutes transcribed, a savings of $20,000.  He noted that the City Council can reconsider if members of the public object.  Councilmembers expressed support for this approach.

Mayor Barnes summarized the City Council’s consensus that detailed minutes for the Planning Commission and Open Space and Ecology Committee should continue, televising of Planning Commission meetings should stop, and only action minutes will be prepared for televised City Council meetings.

Councilmembers expressed reservations about eliminating vegetation management activities.  City Manager Holstine noted that another option might be to suspend activities for a year or two and then resume.  Councilmembers agreed to consider potential reductions in this area.

Mayor Barnes said reducing library hours and charging hold fees would impact many people in the community.  Councilmembers decided this item should be kept on the list for consideration.

Councilmembers recognized that there might be complaints from citizens about reducing grounds improvement supplies, park maintenance, street repairs, and storm drain maintenance.  Mayor Barnes recommended checking with the Public Works Department to make sure deferred street repairs and storm drain repairs will not jeopardize public safety.  City Manager Holstine said he would confer with City Engineer Breault to identify which items can be cut safely.

City Manager Holstine noted the City needs to reduce its workforce by about 15 to 20 people over the next three to five years.  He said much of the reduction will result from retirements, and it might make sense to create incentive packages to encourage more employees to retire early.

Mayor Barnes asked for more information about the costs and benefits of the Narcotics Task Force, NPFA, special investigations, SWAT, and the K-9 program.  He proposed keeping these items on the list pending further consideration.

CM Bologoff expressed concern about not providing this specialized training to Brisbane’s police force.  He suggested soliciting feedback from the Police Chief.

CM Conway requested information from the staff regarding the costs of new vehicles versus extending the life of old vehicles.  Mayor Barnes asked the staff to indicate the average age of vehicles currently in the City’s fleet.

Councilmembers agreed that pager service for the IT administrator should be maintained.

CM Waldo asked if not applying for the Government Finance Officers Association award would jeopardize the City’s bond rating.  Administrative Services Director Schillinger clarified that the City will still produce an annual report with the information required by bond insurers, but the $5,000 cost and staff time applying for the award would be eliminated.  He said forgoing this program for two years would probably not affect the City’s standing.

Councilmembers agreed to consider eliminating the budget for personnel-related legal services and the safety program.  

After some discussion, the Council decided that IEDA labor relations was worthwhile and should be continued. 

Councilmembers agreed to consider elimination of Website access to compensation and benefit information and bottled water, reducing computer replacement frequency and equipment replacement, eliminating additional security cameras at the Marina, charging processing fees for credit card payments, and reducing park facility maintenance.

CM Conway noted it might be prudent to leave the portable restrooms in place.  CM Waldo expressed reluctance to remove these facilities because of their heavy usage, and he suggested finding other ways to reduce park maintenance costs.  After some discussion, the Council decided to retain the portable restrooms.

Councilmembers considered the proposed ways of cutting recreation transportation costs by 60 percent.  CM Conway recommended investigating local shuttle services as a way of providing transportation for youth recreational activities.  The Council asked the staff to provide a more detailed list of specific activities and their costs.

Councilmembers expressed reservations about closing the pool during the winter months.  Mayor Barnes proposed gathering information on usage throughout the year and making a decision based on the economics.  Councilmembers supported this approach.

Councilmembers made no comments about the proposed cuts in the Arts/Special Events category.

Mayor Barnes said he thought the City already had a policy of charging user fees for its recreational facilities and programs, and he questioned the need to increase fees.  Administrative Services Director Schillinger estimated that user fees cover only 20 to 50 percent of the cost of youth programs.  He said the City receives 20 percent of the fees for adult classes, and the remaining 80 percent is paid to the instructors.  He advised that the City spends more than the fees cover for the after-school program and aquatics.

Mayor Barnes asked for more detailed cost recovery information for the various classes and programs.

Mayor Barnes invited comments from members of the public.

Mary Gutekanst, Brisbane, questioned the need for transcribing minutes of Open Space and Ecology Committee meetings.  She observed that this committee is an advisory body without decision-making authority, and audio tapes are made of each meeting.  She expressed her opinion that detailed minutes were not of great importance.  She suggested considering eliminating minutes for the Parks, Beaches and Recreation Commission as well.

Ms. Gutekanst clarified that the Open Space Fund pays for vegetation management activities, not the general fund.  She emphasized the need for continuing some eucalyptus removal and control of invasive species.  She recommended a minimal level of expenditure instead of eliminating this item altogether.  Ms. Gutekanst suggested cutting costs by not hiring outside consultants for large public events and using in-house staff instead.

Ms. Gutekanst asked what was meant by the “special open space projects” identified in the list.

Ms. Gutekanst advocated continuing the library subsidy.

Jill Miller introduced herself as a professor at the San Francisco Art Institute and co-chair of the Mothers of Brisbane, a group with over 100 members.  She observed that when the Teen Center is closed, kids tend to hang out near the liquor store, an undesirable location.  She recommended finding out about current usage before considering reducing Teen Center hours.

Ms. Miller questioned the use of Davey Resources for urban forestry management, noting that her experience was that Davey’s prices were much higher than other companies.  CM Conway advised that the City uses a competitive bid process.  City Manager Holstine added that the City used another company the last time when the trees were removed up on Paul Avenue.
Ms. Miller said further restricting library hours will impact many families in Brisbane.  She noted that families will also be affected by reductions in park maintenance, and she urged the City to replace the old play equipment with safer equipment.

With respect to closing the pool, Ms. Miller pointed out that October is one of the area’s warmest months.  She expressed her opinion that the pool should not be closed until at least November, and stated that she would prefer to have it remain open all year.

Ms. Miller expressed concern about the proposed reductions for arts and special events.  She said last year’s arts awards attracting big crowds, and she recommended making this a bi-annual event rather than eliminating it.

Ms. Miller noted that the Mothers of Brisbane, like many other community organizations, supports itself through fundraisers and donations, so raising fees for City facilities and programs would be devastating.  She urged the City Council to consider a sliding scale as an alternative.

Dana Dillworth, Brisbane, objected to the approach of cutting City services to the community rather than finding new sources of revenue.  She noted activities like tree planting and tree trimming in Brisbane Acres might be eligible for federal grants.

With respect to eliminating refreshments, Ms. Dillworth commented that at the end of each day, the Bakers of Paris, a Brisbane business, gives away fine-quality products to nonprofit organizations.  She suggested investigating this and other lower cost options.

Ms. Dillworth emphasized the importance of continuing annual yard clean-up.  She asked about the possibility of using some of the NPDES fees collected from property owners to help cover the costs.

Ms. Dillworth recommended keeping the portable restrooms.  She asked the Council to reconsider reductions in the Marina budget, noting the Marina is supported by Redevelopment Agency funds.

Ms. Dillworth observed that closing the pool during the winter would be an extraordinary waste of this valuable resource.  She suggested looking for a partner like the YWCA to help defray the costs and better utilize the services.

Ms. Dillworth remarked that the City recently approved inclusion of teeth whitening for $600 in its employee benefits.  She said the City should reconsider this unnecessary expense and other costs that have increased over the past five years.  She urged the City to cut items like this instead of reducing public services.

Annie Lovell, Brisbane, said she has been working as a teacher at Westmoor for the past nine years, and Westmoor is one of the schools in the district that has no bus transportation for students from Brisbane.  She observed that the City and parents pay for extra transportation, but the buses do not stop at all the schools.  Mayor Barnes asked the staff to discuss the situation with Ms. Lovell after the meeting.

Ms. Lovell objected to reducing pool hours and eliminating the library subsidy.  She noted that in deciding whether vehicles need replacement, mileage should be the determining factor, not age.

Paul Bouscal, Brisbane, recommended that the City Council not eliminate community mailings.  He advocated maintaining the current hours at the Sunrise Room; continuing school subsidies for bus service, including Westmoor; allocating funds for urban forest management to reduce fire risk; and continuing vegetation management activities.  He urged the staff to search for grants to fund vegetation management for fire control.

Mr. Bouscal expressed his opinion that storm drain repairs should be a high priority to protect the community from flooding.  

Mr. Bouscal asked for clarification regarding the K-9 program proposed for elimination.  He said he was not sure whether this item included officers and dogs.

Mr. Bouscal noted that the art-sharing evening was important to the community and local artists. 

Allen Taylor, Brisbane, said he was dismayed by some of the cuts in services and activities being proposed.  He questioned the need to eliminate the Citizens Academy, a very popular and worthwhile program that teaches people about civics and city government.  He observed that combining the Brisbane Star and City newsletter was a good idea, but the community news should be maintained.

Paul Bouscal conveyed comments from Karen Evans Cunningham, who was unable to attend.  First, he said, Ms. Cunningham was disappointed with the short notice for this meeting.  He informed the Council that she had concerns about cuts in beautification and maintenance, seniors programs and youth programs, and library hours.  She recommended cutting staff salary expenses and making use of talented people within Brisbane.  He noted that Ms. Cunningham questioned the City’s contract with Davey Resources for urban forest management and urged the City to get more competitive bids from local contractors.

Mayor Barnes expressed appreciation to the members of the public who made comments.

CM Conway emphasized that none of the items discussed at this meeting would be cut at this point.  He said this meeting was the first step of a long process that will involve plenty of public input and feedback.

Mayor Barnes proposed not eliminating the welcoming gift packages for new residents of town.

City Manager Holstine indicated that the staff will come back with a revised list and further information in response to the Council’s requests.  He noted the City’s two-year budget provides an opportunity to plan further ahead, and he thanked Councilmembers for their input.

CM Bologoff said he was interested in hearing what the City’s department heads have to say about the proposed reductions.  City Manager Holstine stated that the list was developed in consultation with the department heads.

ADJOURNMENT 

There being no further business, the retreat was adjourned at 10:10 a.m.

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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